Board of Trustees Meeting

Boulder Preparatory Charter High School

Wednesday, August 14, 2013
6:00 pm to 8:30 pm

1. Call Meeting to Order, Roll Call and Boulder Prep Mission

a) Peter called the meeting to order at 6:09 pm
b) Roll Call
i) Board Members Present:  Andre Adeli, Amber Garcia, Donelda Mason, Manijeh Taherynia and Peter Vigil
ii) Others Present:  Lili Adeli, Gabe Dillon, Ivan Diaz, Monica Lettieri, Leah Arvanitis, Regina Keeley, Ezra Huscher, and ShAnnon Rheubottom
c) Lili shared a 15 second video the students recorded and submitted to Wake Up Colorado program through Channel 9 News.
2. Board Procedures

Peter informed the additional attendees that the Board follows Robert’s Rules and explained the rules.
3. Chair’s Report
Peter stated that he appreciated the honesty of everyone during last month’s board meeting, which he was unable to attend.  Peter conveyed how pleased he was with everyone’s professionalism and positive attitude moving forward.
4. Headmaster’s Report
Andre and Board members reviewed the Headmaster’s Report emailed earlier today.  Additionally, Andre handed out a second report and reviewed each item with Board members.  
5. Public Hearing and Public Participation
Peter informed the public that he and Donelda will attend this Thursday’s staff meeting.  Peter addressed the public and asked if there were any formal comments or questions.  No comment from public.

6. Board Communication
a) A staff member’s recent contact with Board
Donelda informed the Board that last week she had received a phone call from a staff member regarding the incident in July between David and Andre.  The individual wished to remain anonymous but wanted to voice concerns for themself as well as students present during the incident. Donelda stated that she appreciated this individual calling and was glad they felt comfortable contacting the Board as it is important for Board members to hear the staffs concerns.  Donelda said it was a difficult conversation and the caller seemed nervous but it is good for the Board to receive a different perspective.  The individual’s complaint appeared to be related to the incident and the effect it has had on them. They did not request follow-up. Donelda contacted Peter after her conversation but kept the callers identity confidential.  Peter in turn contacted Gabe to see if there was a lingering negative atmosphere within the school. Gabe informed Peter that the schools atmosphere was not negative and appeared to be a comfortable working environment for the staff as a whole. The staff member did not indicate what action they wished the board to take, so no further action is needed. 
7. Information
a) Finance Committee Report
Donelda advised the Board that Boulder Valley School District has not closed the year-end financials and until they do BPHS will not be able to access the current years’ financials. 
Lili informed the Board that the school’s van received regular maintenance, replacement of the brakes and a motor for the heating/cooling system.  Cost of all the repairs was between $1,200 and $1,300.

Lili informed the Board that she received a quote for a high efficiency HVAC unit in the amount of $8,000.  Installation should begin next Friday.  Unfortunately, the school missed the deadline for the County’s rebate.  
Lili informed the Board that the Kitchen plans have been submitted to the State and we should be able to proceed to project bids next week.  The final project cost is still difficult to estimate and our district contact  believes our estimate is too low.  We should have the project completed in either December or March.

Lili informed the Board that a final decision was made to receive our 20 kilowatt solar array from Custom Solar for a project cost of $66,000.  The original cost was $71,000 but Custom Solar agreed to provide us with a $4,500 in-house grant but is now pressuring the school to sign a contract and provide them with a 10% deposit.  We will need to come up with $26,000 towards the project as we will be receiving $30,000 from the City and are awaiting the County’s decision to provide us with $10,000.  Ezra submitted a grant in the amount of $30,000, we should hear back next month if we were awarded the grant.  Board members discussed the Custom Solar contract which contains a change and reduction of scope of plan clause. Board members would like to have a commitment from the County prior to approving the funds for the solar array and signing the contract. Lili will inform Custom Solar that we are awaiting the County’s commitment prior to our ability to sign the contract.  Board members agreed to conditionally approve the $6,600 upon the $10,000 commitment from the County.  Andre made a motion to move the Custom Solar contract to an Action Item.  Amber seconded.  No discussion.  All approved and the motion was moved to an Action Item.

b) Business Manager’s Report
Lili emailed the Business Manager’s Report to Board members yesterday. However, the report was not reviewed or discussed during the Board meeting.

8. Study Items
a) Transition options related to Headmaster resignation including financial impacts
Lili handed out and reviewed the Boulder Prep High School Interim Administration Options with Board members and faculty members present at the board meeting.  Peter requested the faculty present provide open, honest and positive dialog regarding the situation and the options provided as they want to make the correct decision and one that is in the best interest of the school.

Peter asked faculty members if they were comfortable providing feedback during the board meeting with Andre being present or if they preferred to wait until the staff meeting on Thursday which Andre would not be attending.  Gabe informed the Board that staff meetings where Andre was not present seemed to be more positive and faculty/staff were open.  Board members and faculty discussed how some staff members react negatively when Andre is involved and anyone wishing to utilize his expertise is perceived as “doing his bidding” and “unable to think for themselves”.  Gabe’s personal preference is Option 1 but stated that he wants to do what is best for the school and for the staff; if the staff prefers no involvement from Andre after Block 1 then he would agree.  Gabe informed the Board that he believes the majority of the staff does not mind working with Andre but he does not know that for sure. Some faculty members stated Andre’s presence and style is stifling other staff members.

Board members discussed Options 1 and 2 in great detail as well as a combination of the two; they weighed the pros and cons, financial impacts and training for additional staff members.  They also discussed their perception of what parents may prefer.  Everyone agreed that there should be one person in charge.  Board members further discussed removing Andre from a leadership role but keeping him in an advisory position to utilize his wealth of knowledge, legal expertise and community contact; which is needed at the school.  Further discussion was held regarding an interim solution or hiring someone as soon as possible as well as external candidates vs. hiring from within.

Board members wished the staff meeting had taken place prior to tonight’s board meeting as they need the staff to honestly and openly explain what the staff’s concern is with Andre, what makes them uncomfortable and stifled, is it his presence in the building or his day-to-day roles/responsibilities at the school, and what roles, if any, he can still be involved with. Board members also want to get a good sense of the staff members’ concerns in regard to Andre’s roles and  find a balance between utilizing Andre’s skill and experience and having the staff comfortable enough to express themselves and work together in an open and productive manner.  

Donelda and Peter will attend Thursdays Staff Meeting to have these questions answered as Board members can only make decisions with the information they are provided and they want to make an informed decision and do what is truly in the best interest of the school. Board members discussed possibility of a special Board meeting to decide on a transition option after they meet with the staff on Thursday. 
b) Communication of transition to parents and other stakeholders
Board members agreed that the transition communication is dependent upon a final decision on the transition options.
9. Action Items
a) Approval of Headmaster Resignation
Peter moved to accept the Headmaster’s Resignation.  Manijeh seconded.  No discussion.  All approved and the motion was unanimously approved.   
b) Approval of minutes July 18, 2013, Regular Meeting
Peter moved to approve the Board minutes for July 18, 2013.  Donelda seconded.  No discussion.  Peter abstained from the vote.  Donelda, Manijeh, Amber and Andre approved and the motion was approved.
c) Approval of Custom Solar contract
Andre made a motion to approve the Custom Solar contract and a $6,600 deposit upon receiving written notice from Boulder County / Energy Smart that Boulder Preparatory High School will receive a $10,000 grant towards the purchase price of the 20 kilowatt contract.  Donelda seconded.  No discussion.  All approved and the motion was unanimously approved.

10. Adjournment
Peter adjourned the meeting at 8:25 pm.
Dear Alumni, Students, Faculty and Board of Trustees,

Comes a time….

And that time is now.


I have decided that I no longer wish to serve as the Headmaster of Boulder Prep. Many of you know that I have not been comfortable in this position, having heard me say that the little green Headmaster sign on my door was the greatest barrier I faced in being as effective as I had been in the past. There is no doubt in my mind, that of all the positions I have held within the school and on the Board this has been my least effective. But in a sense, that has been the objective.


Over the last two years my primary goal has been to put together a cast of potential or current “all-stars” of teachers that would be able to collectively take the mission of the school to the next level. I believe that in order for that next level of aspiration to be as authentic and as relevant as possible, it needs to have the least influence from the old ways and more commitment to the new ways.  


Although, I thought it would take longer, over the last few months  I have come to realize that we indeed have the best group of teachers we have ever had.  Even if you are new and coming on the heels of some other excellent teachers, you, like them, will be able to pick up where the former teachers have left off and stand tall and proud on their shoulders with a legacy of your own.


As such, I strongly believe my work here is done and hereby submit my resignation to be effective as soon as practical, but no later than 8/19/13 (the first day of Block I, 2013). I am open to a discussion with the Faculty and Trustees about other ways I may be able to serve all of you, but please know that I have full confidence in your ability to succeed without my service. 

With fond memories and looking forward,

Andre Adeli 
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